S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 20th March 2017 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr D Price, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Mr Chris Tilley & Mrs Melanie Tilley (Clayland Developments)
Public:  Mr David Goddard
Apologies: Mr A Evans  
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 6th February 2017:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: Mr Bland declared an interest as he lives adjacent to the proposed development at Grimston Road.
4. To receive questions from the Public: Mr Price welcomed Mr Goddard to the evenings meeting and explained that he was present to simply observe.

5.  To discuss the Clayland development with representatives:  Mr Price welcomed Mr and Mrs Tilley to the evenings meeting and explained that they were present to provide the Parish Council with an update regarding their proposed development at land between 144 and 150 Grimston Road, South Wootton. 
Mrs Tilley explained that Clayland Developments had submitted their Outline Planning Application for 52 dwellings on the site some time ago, however after applying for an extension of time; the process had gone on for a lot longer than first anticipated.
Mrs Tilley said that they were disappointed that their application had not been seen as having its own identity and said that it had been swept along with the larger adjacent Camland development, therefore causing a considerable stall in the time.

She stated that because of this situation, a lot of additional requirements had been raised and further information has had to be submitted.

Mrs Tilley said that Clayland Developments had met with both Mr Paul Belton and Mr Mike Lee from Camland earlier in the day to find out why matters are struggling to move forward.

Mrs Tilley stated that Mr Stuart Ashworth from the Borough Council had also attended the earlier meeting and had provided them with some points which need to be resolved. She added that it is hoped that the Clayland Developments Application should be ready to go forward to the May 2017 Borough Council Planning Committee Meeting. 

Mrs Tilley informed members that the Borough Council wants to see an access from the Clayland site through to the larger Camland site.

She said that a contribution/donation to Reffley Wood, Roydon Common and Dersingham Bog of £50 per dwelling has also had to be agreed.

Mrs Tilley explained that the access links are only outline and would come up again through the reserved matters stage. Open space is also a requirement within the development.

Comment was made that the points raised are fairly straight forward and would need to be looked at before going back to the Borough Council.

Mr Tilley added that the Clayland Development site would also be subject to CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) and after a broad calculation this figure could be in the region of £450,000 - £500,000. It was said that this is a considerable amount of money bearing in mind that they also have to provide three link accesses, contribute to affordable housing and make the contribution/donation to Reffley Wood, Roydon Common and Dersingham Bog. 
Whilst it was said that these matters had somewhat lessened the enthusiasm for the project, some reevaluation would be needed to ensure the development is commercially viable.
Mr Price informed members that the Parish Council had received a copy of a letter from Liz Poole, Principal Engineer and Executive Director of Community and Environmental Services at the County Council regarding the Knights Hill Development.

He stated that following strong objections from residents to a Bus Route through Ullswater Avenue, the Highways Authority had made the following comments:

· The Knights Hill development needs to ensure that a link is provided to the Clayland site and needs to be capable of becoming a Bus Route if necessary.

· The current application proposes a footway/cycleway and Bus Link through to Ullswater Avenue. It is considered that this link should be footway/cycleway and Emergency Access only (possibly controlled by bollards) and that the Bus Link should be provided through the development to the west which is not yet built.

Mr Tilley explained that Norfolk County Council Highways had asked Clayland Developments to create a link access to the rear of the development, whilst this is something Clayland has gone along with, he added that the link access would prove to be more beneficial to the larger development site.

Mrs Tilley confirmed that various matters had made the whole situation very frustrating, she said that no matter what, Clayland Developments would not compromise by building a lesser quality development. She said hopefully something can be done to mitigate the situation.
Mr Tilley added that they may have to look at reducing the number of dwellings; he said that if fewer houses are built the larger they will be; he said that the impact would be less Community Infrastructure Levy, less affordable homes, less water runoff etc…
Mr Price spoke regarding the Knights Hill Development and explained that when the Parish Council submitted its objections to the Planning Application, it had objected to numbers of dwellings, the density of the site and the linkage via Ullswater Avenue.
He added that the Parish Council had been given the impression that Norfolk County Council Highways had wanted a Bus Link through Ullswater Avenue.

Mr Price asked Mr Tilley if he would consider one of the accesses into the Clayland site being a through route.

He stated that alternative access routes had been suggested such as a slip road in and out of the development site via the A149 and another option being a loop within the development.

Mr Price referred to the letter from Liz Poole at the County Council and said that the Highways Authority had commented that the Knights Hill development needs to ensure that a link is provided to the Clayland site and needs to be capable of becoming a Bus Route if necessary.

The Highways Authority had also commented that a loop system should be considered in order to enhance permeability of the site.

Mr Price said that the Parish Council preferred the loop system.

Mr Tilley said that in principle a link could be considered, however ideally as a footway/cycle way with Emergency Access (possibly controlled by bollards) and if necessary a one way Bus Link.
Mr Narborough asked if after reevaluation, the site was not viable, would Clayland Developments consider selling the site to Camland, the larger developers.

Mr Tilley felt that situation would be unlikely, however added that as a 50 dwelling site, Clayland are swallowing the same amount of costs as a 600 dwelling site.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council would appreciate it if Clayland Developments continued pursuing the development of the site.
Mr Tilley said that the project has taken seven years so far, and whilst they are disappointed and annoyed at the slow progress, it is hoped that one day a nice development will be seen on the site, consisting of mainly detached houses and bungalows with a small amount of affordable housing.

Mr Reynolds asked how long the site may take to develop.

Mr Tilley felt that it may take two to three years.

Mrs Cornwell asked why Clayland Developments are looking to incorporate the accesses.

Mrs Tilley explained that if the site was a standalone development with less than 100 dwellings, there would only be a requirement for one access, however as the site is being looked at by the Borough Council as part of the larger 750 dwelling scheme, the situation is different.

With no further questions, Mr Price asked Mr and Mrs Tilley to carry out their reevaluation of the development and invited them both back to another meeting in the coming weeks.
Mr and Mrs Tilley agreed to a further meeting and thanked the Parish Council for inviting them.

Mr and Mrs Tilley left the meeting.

Mr Price asked members what their general thoughts were regarding the meeting.

Comment was made that a lesser density site would provide fewer homes with a lower density.

After further brief discussion of some of the points raised, Members agreed that a further meeting should be arranged once Clayland had reevaluated the development.

Mr Goddard asked if the Parish Council would kindly keep him informed regarding any progress and he also left the meeting.

6. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

17/00332/F

22 The Boltons, South Wootton
First Floor Extension
Decision: Support the Application
Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
17/00346/F

Ceres, Nursery Close, South Wootton

Proposed New Dwelling and Car Port

Decision: Support the Application
Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
17/00463/F 

43 Sandy Lane, South Wootton

Proposed Extension and Garage to rear of Existing Bungalow

Decision: Support the Application
Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
17/00241/PAGPD

113 Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Delegated Decision (Info only)
The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
17/00035/PAGPD

26 Ennerdale Drive, South Wootton

Single storey rear extension 
16/01809/O
Land at Low Road, South Wootton

Construction of Four Dwellings
17/00013/TPO
Oak Tree House, 9 Priory Lane, South Wootton

2TPO/00282: T1 Leylandii - Remove
17/00016/TPO
Westerby House, 21 Oak Avenue, South Wootton

2TPO/00082: T2 Oak Tree – Crown clean and removal of dead branches and limbs
16/00087/TPO

Grove House, 6 Church Lane, South Wootton

2/TPO/00424: T1 T2 T3 T4 Lime Trees x4 – Extreme Pollarding to same level as Neighbour at No8

The Borough Council has REFUSED Planning Permission for the following Application:
16/02196/F

The Red House, Hall Lane, South Wootton

New dwelling within grounds of existing dwelling
7.  To discuss Highways Issues: 

Avon Road Area – No Cold Calling Zone: Mrs Kirby informed members that she had recently applied to the County Council for the Avon Road area to become a “No Cold Calling Zone”.

She explained that residents of Avon Road, Bourne Close, Ebble Close, Briar Close, Hazel Close and Rushmead Close would shortly receive a voting pack through the post.

Mrs Kirby explained that if 75% of residents vote in favour of the proposal, the Avon Road area will become a “No Cold Calling Zone”.

Reduction of Speed Limit to 30mph – Grimston Road:  Mr Reynolds spoke regarding the letter from Liz Poole at the County Council and the comment regarding the 40mph speed limit at Grimston Road needing to be extended to the A148/A149 roundabout (removing the 50mph section).

He suggested that this would be the ideal opportunity to push for the limit to be reduced to 30mph, making the whole village a 30mph zone.

Members discussed the suggestion and comment was made that reduced speed limits can often cause traffic to bunch up making egression from junctions more difficult.

After further discussion, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council should request that the speed limit along the whole length of Grimston Road is reduced to 30mph; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with two members in favour of the proposal and three members against, the proposal failed to be passed by the Planning Committee.
Request for two Bus Shelters at Grimston Road (Parish Partnership Scheme): Mrs Cornwell was pleased to inform members that the Parish Councils bid for two Bus Shelters at Grimston Road had been successful and would be funded 50% by the Parish Partnership Scheme.
Mrs Cornwell explained that the Total Scheme Cost was £12,453.00 including the Bus Shelters and associated Groundworks.

It was confirmed that the South Wootton Parish Council Contribution of 50% would be £6,226.50 and the Norfolk County Councils Contribution of 50% would be the same at £6,226.50.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would go ahead and instruct Able Engineering to carry out the work.

Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road: Mr Narborough asked if the Gas Works at Grimston Road were still on schedule.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had not been advised of anything different and stated that work should commence during March 2017.

Mr Reynolds reported that a strong smell of Gas exists at Grimston Road.

It was confirmed that the necessary authorities are aware and are monitoring the situation.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.
8.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 3rd April 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
3rd April 2017
       
          

     
  

                         Chairman
